

Making Biblical Scholarship Accessible

This document was supplied for free educational purposes. Unless it is in the public domain, it may not be sold for profit or hosted on a webserver without the permission of the copyright holder.

If you find it of help to you and would like to support the ministry of Theology on the Web, please consider using the links below:



https://www.buymeacoffee.com/theology



https://patreon.com/theologyontheweb

#### PayPal

https://paypal.me/robbradshaw

A table of contents for the *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical*Society can be found here:

https://biblicalstudies.org.uk/articles whs 01.php

# BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE 1994

CLIVE D. FIELD, M.A., D.Phil.
University Library, The University of Birmingham,
Edgbaston, Birmingham, B15 2TT

# BIBLIOGRAPHY OF METHODIST HISTORICAL LITERATURE, 1994

# BIBLIOGRAPHY AND HISTORIOGRAPHY

- 1. BINFIELD, John Clyde Goodfellow: "Hymns and an orthodox Dissenter: in commemoration of Bernard Lord Manning, 1892-1941" [with special reference to his *The hymns of Wesley and Watts* (1942)], *Journal of the United Reformed Church History Society*, Vol.5, No.2, July 1993, pp. 86-109.
- 2. ENGLISH, James Seymour: A bibliography of Lincolnshire Methodism, Gainsborough: the author, 1994, viii + 67pp.
- 3. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 1992", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 177-88.
- 4. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Bibliography of Methodist historical literature, 1993", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 229-42.
- 5. THORNE, Roger Frank Sidney: Chapels!! Their architecture and distribution: a preliminary bibliography, Ottery St Mary: the author, 1994, 20pp.

See also Nos. 14, 155.

#### SOURCES AND ARCHIVES

- 6. DOLAN, John A.: "The archives of the Independent Methodists", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 122-3.
- 7. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "Methodism in the 1851 religious census of England and Wales: a methodological reappraisal", Methodism in its cultural milieu: proceedings of the centenary conference of the Wesley Historical Society in conjunction with the World Methodist Historical Society, held 26-30 July 1993 in Cambridge, England, edited by Timothy Stuart Alexander-Macquiban, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1994, pp. 169-90.
- 8. IFANS, Dafydd: *Nonconformist registers of Wales* [a list of registers available in public repositories], editor, Dafydd Ifans, Aberystwyth: National Library of Wales & Welsh County Archivists' Group, 1994, xl + [12] + 195pp.
- 9. LINCOLN. Lincolnshire Archives Office: Sources for genealogy, II: deposited non-parochial registers a list of non-parochial chapels and registers [held by the Office], Lincoln: Lincolnshire County Council Recreational Services Department, 1994, [2] + 48pp.

- MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Catalogue of the Charles Wesley papers, [compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, Manchester: the Library, 1994, 2 vol., 185, 151pp.
- 11. MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Catalogue of the Hugh Bourne and William Clowes papers, [compiled by Gareth Lloyd], Manchester: the Library, 1993, 19pp.
- 12. MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Catalogue of the Wesley family manuscripts, [compiled by Gareth Lloyd], Manchester: the Library, 1992-93, 3 vol., [171], 216 + [2], 181 + [2]pp.
- MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Guide to manuscript accessions, 1985-1994, [compiled by Gareth Lloyd], Manchester: the Library, 1994, [2] + 40pp.
- 14. MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: Methodist Archives Richmond College Library tracts and pamphlets, 1801-1914 [an alphabetical listing by author/main entry heading], Manchester: the Library, 1994, [272]pp.
- 15. MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *The papers of Dr Adam Clarke* [a catalogue, compiled by Gareth Lloyd], Manchester: the Library, 1991, 87pp.
- MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: "The papers of Dr Thomas Coke: a catalogue", [compiled by] Gareth Lloyd, [with an introduction and index by John Ashley Vickers], Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester, Vol. 76, No. 2, Summer 1994, pp. 205-320.
- 17. MANCHESTER. John Rylands University Library of Manchester: Methodist Archives and Research Centre: *The papers of Joseph Benson* [a catalogue, compiled by Gareth Lloyd], Manchester: the Library, 1991, 48pp.
- 18. MAY, Barrie S.: "Billy Bray, born 1st June 1794, died 23rd May 1868: some sources of information", *Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association*, Vol. 8, No. 4, 1994, pp. 89-91.
- 19. METHODIST HERITAGE COMMITTEE: Britain, Methodist heritage, 1994: information for visitors on Methodist centres, places, points and events, Peterborough: printed by Methodist Publishing House, 1994, 24pp.
- 20. NOCKLES, Peter Benedict: "Methodist Archives and Research Centre: a progress report" [1987-94], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 156-61.
- 21. NOCKLES, Peter Benedict: "The work of the Methodist Archives & Research Centre, John Rylands University Library of Manchester", *Catholic Archives*, No. 14, 1994, pp. 44-52.

22. SWIFT, Wesley Frank: *How to write a local history of Methodism*, revised with additions by Thomas Shaw & Edward Alan Rose, fifth revision, Nantwich: Wesley Historical Society Publishing Office, 1994, 24pp.

See also Nos. 36-7, 41, 44, 46-9, 51-2, 60, 64, 67, 73, 75, 83, 85, 87, 89, 92, 95, 97.

#### CONNEXIONAL HISTORIES

- 23. BOLTON, A.J.: "The other side": opposition to Methodist union, 1913-1932 an examination of some contemporary documents, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House on behalf of World Methodist Historical Society, 1994, [4] + 40pp.
- 24. FIELD, Clive Douglas: "The social composition of English Methodism to 1830: a membership analysis", *Bulletin of the John Rylands University Library of Manchester*, Vol. 76, No. 1, Spring 1994, pp. 153-78.
- 25. GIBSON, William: *Church, state and society, 1760-1850* [in Great Britain], Houndmills: Macmillan Press, 1994, x + 209pp.
- 26. HEMPTON, David Neil: "Evangelicalism in English and Irish society, 1780-1840" [with special reference to Methodism], Evangelicalism: comparative studies of popular Protestantism in North America, the British Isles and beyond, 1700-1990, edited by Mark Allan Noll, David William Bebbington & George A. Rawlyk, New York: Oxford University Press, 1994, pp. 156-76.
- 27. HEMPTON, David Neil: "Motives, methods and margins in Methodism's age of expansion" [1780-1850, with special reference to England, the United States, Ireland and France], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 189-207.
- 28. PARKES, William: "The Arminian Methodists, 1832-1837 (the Derby Faith): a case study in Wesleyan deviation", University of Keele M.Phil. thesis, 1994, 2 vol., iii + 371 + 123pp.
- 29. TURNER, John Munsey: The people's Church: Primitive Methodism, from counter-culture to transformer of values, Fourth Chapel Aid Lecture, 1994, York: printed by Quacks, 1994, 19pp.
- 30. WALSH, John Dixon: "Methodism and the origins of English-speaking evangelicalism" [England in the 1730s and 1740s], Evangelicalism: comparative studies of popular Protestantism in North America, the British Isles and beyond, 1700-1990, edited by Mark Allan Noll, David William Bebbington & George A. Rawlyk, New York: Oxford University Press, 1994, pp. 19-37.
- 31. WARD, William Reginald: "The Evangelical Revival in eighteenth-century Britain", A history of religion in Britain: practice and belief from pre-Roman times to the present, edited by Sheridan Gilley & William J. Sheils, Oxford: Blackwell, 1994, pp. 252-72.

32. WARD, William Reginald: "Methodistische Kirchen" [a brief history of worldwide Methodism, from its origins to the present day], *Theologische Realenzyklopädie ... Band XXII: Malaysia-Minne*, herausgegeben von Gerhard Müller, Berlin: Walter de Gruyter, 1992, pp. 666-80.

See also Nos. 7, 53, 84-5, 136.

#### LOCAL HISTORIES

- 33. BARRASS, George: *Methodism in Belper* [c. 1770-1993], Belper: Fleet Press, 1993, viii + 93pp.
- 34. BRAKE, George Thompson: The history of the Methodist Church in the Southend and Leigh Circuit The scene of early Methodism in the Rochford Hundred [Hadleigh: Chapel Lane, Hadleigh; Rayleigh: Eastwood Road, Rayleigh], Rochford: Rochford Press, 1994, 3 vol., [4] + 11, [4] + 15, [4] + 16pp.
- 35. BRECKLES, Robert: "The social history of Ashfield, 1880-1930, with special reference to the role and influence of organised religion", University of Nottingham M.Phil. thesis, 1993, [10] + 532pp.
- 36. BRIERLEY HILL: The registers of Round Oak Primitive Methodist Chapel (later known as Bent Street Primitive Methodist Chapel), Brierley Hill, Staffordshire: part II, baptismal register, 1850-1864, transcribed by Peter D. Bloore, Birmingham: Birmingham & Midland Society for Genealogy & Heraldry, 1993, [14] + 59pp.
- 37. BRIERLEY HILL: Round Oak Primitive Methodist Chapel (later known as Bent Street Primitive Methodist Chapel), Brierley Hill, Staffordshire: membership list of 1827, baptismal entries, 1829-1850, burials, transcribed by Peter D. Bloore, Birmingham: Birmingham and Midland Society for Genealogy and Heraldry, 1986, 24pp.
- 38. CARR, Jean & CARR, Gavin: Barnard Castle Methodist Church centenary, 1994: the story to 1994, Middleton-in-Teesdale: printed by P.R. Services, 1994, [4] + 50pp.
- 39. GIBBS, John Morel & GIBBS, Sheila: *Trinity Methodist Church, Penarth: a portrait* [1890-1993], Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House for the Church, 1994, [2] + 294pp.
- 40. GOODWIN, Charles H.: *Methodism on Cannock Chase, part one* ... 1776-1836 [part two ... 1836-1879; part three ... 1880-1893], Cannock: the author, 1993-94, 3 vol., [2] + 34, [2] + 42, [2] + 34pp.
- 41. PINE, William: "[Seven] Letters from William Pine to Joseph Benson, 1794-1796" [relating to divisions in Bristol Methodism], edited by Kenneth Morgan, *Reformation and revival in eighteenth-century Bristol*, edited by Jonathan Barry & Kenneth Morgan, Bristol Record Society's Publications, Vol. XLV, 1994, pp. 149-71.

- 42. ROWE, John: Cornwall in the age of the industrial revolution, second (enlarged) edition [including two chapters on religious developments, with special reference to Methodism, omitted from the first edition, 1953], St Austell: Cornish Hillside Publications, 1993, xvi + 375 [+ 40 + 48]pp.
- 43. SHAW, Thomas: *Book of memories of Cornish Methodism*, compiled by Thomas Shaw, Cornish Methodist Historical Association, Occasional Publications, Nos. 22, 25, Carharrack: the Association, 1992-94, 2 pt., 64pp.
- 44. SHUT END: Shut End Primitive Methodist Chapel, Shut End, Pensnett, Kingswinford, Staffordshire: baptismal register, 1845-1887, transcribed by G. Dodd, Birmingham: Birmingham & Midland Society for Genealogy & Heraldry, 1994, [2] + 36pp.
- 45. SMITH, Mark Anderton: Religion in industrial society: Oldham and Saddleworth, 1740-1865, Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1994, xi + 311pp.
- 46. STOURBRIDGE: The baptismal registers of the Stourbridge Wesleyan Chapel (1809-1837) and the Independent Chapel, High Street, Stourbridge (1776-1837), transcribed by E.V. Partington, [Birmingham: Birmingham and Midland Society for Genealogy and Heraldry, 1986], 45pp.
- 47. TIPTON: Nonconformity in Tipton, Staffordshire, including the baptismal registers of the Bloomfield and Tipton Green Wesleyan Methodist Chapels and other Nonconformist material, transcribed by E.V. Partington & Peter D. Bloore, Birmingham: Birmingham and Midland Society for Genealogy and Heraldry, 1987, 35pp.
- 48. VICKERS, John Ashley: "Circuit life in 1825" [in central southern England, as reflected in circuit preaching plans], Methodism in its cultural milieu: proceedings of the centenary conference of the Wesley Historical Society in conjunction with the World Methodist Historical Society, held 26-30 July 1993 in Cambridge, England, edited by Timothy Stuart Alexander-Macquiban, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1994, pp. 161-8.
- 49. WEST BROMWICH: Nonconformity in West Bromwich, Staffordshire, including the baptismal registers of Ebenezer and Mare's Green Independent and Wesleyan Methodist Chapel and other Nonconformist material, transcribed by E.V. Partington & Peter D. Bloore, Birmingham: Birmingham and Midland Society for Genealogy and Heraldry, 1988, 51pp.
- 50. WOODFORD, Doreen E.: Methodism in Much Wenlock, 1800-1960: a story of the unremarked, [Much Wenlock: the author], 1994, 96pp.
- See also Nos. 2, 8-9, 18-19, 22, 24, 28, 63, 67, 72, 75, 82-3, 87, 89, 91-3, 133, 139, 142-3, 151, 154, 162-4, 172.

#### BIOGRAPHIES: THE WESLEYS

- 51. DALE, James: "Books in the Methodist Archives owned by Charles Wesley Junior", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 162-6.
- 52. HART, Elizabeth Hannon: "A tinge of the ideal: trans-Atlantic interpretation in portraits of Susanna Wesley", Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers. Vol. 8, 1991 (for 1988 and 1990), pp. 137-57.

- 53. HEITZENRATER, Richard Paul: "John Wesley as historian of early Methodism" [with special reference to his accounts of the three rises of Methodism, at Oxford in November 1729, Savannah in April 1736, and London in May 1738], Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers, Vol. 7, 1990 (for 1989), pp. 37-53.
- 54. MITCHELL, Tom Crichton: Charles Wesley, man with the dancing heart, Kansas City: Beacon Hill Press, 1994, 279pp.
- 55. REILY, Duncan Alexander: "A espiritualidade de João Wesley" [the spirituality of John Wesley], *Estudios de Religião*, Vol. 8, 1994, pp. 109-28.
- 56. ROGAL, Samuel J.: "For the love of Bach: the Charles Burney Samuel Wesley correspondence", *Bach*, Vol. 23, 1992, pp. 31-7.
- 57. ROGAL, Samuel J.: "John Wesley takes tea", Methodist History, Vol. XXXII, 1993-94, pp. 222-8.
- 58. SELL, Alan Philip Frederick: "[George] Fox and [John] Wesley: experience and evangelism", *Commemorations: studies in Christian thought and history*, Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 1993, pp. 61-89.
- 59. WARD, William Reginald: "John Wesley, traveller", Faith and faction [collected essays], London: Epworth Press, 1993, pp. 249-63.
- 60. WESLEY, Charles: *Tagebuch*, 1738 [journal, 1738], übersetzt und kommentiert von Martin E. Brose, Stuttgart: Christliches Verlagshaus, 1992, 162pp.
- 61. WOOD, Alfred Harold: *The Aldersgate experience of John Wesley*, Melbourne: Uniting Church Press, 1988, 30pp.

See also Nos. 1, 10, 12, 78, 88, 100-27, 129-32, 134, 137, 156-9, 161, 165, 168, 173, 175-7.

#### **BIOGRAPHIES: OTHER**

- 62. BECKETT, Constance Mary: *Thomas Beckett, master saddler: the story of a saddlery business* [of a Methodist local preacher, 1888-1958], Leighton Buzzard: Rushmere Wynne, 1994, 111pp.
- 63. BELLAMY, Elizabeth J.: James Wheatley and Norwich Methodism in the 1750s, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House on behalf of World Methodist Historical Society, 1994, 210pp.
- 64. BRAKE, George Thompson: Trying to catch up with God [the autobiography of a Methodist minister and journalist, born 1917], Rochford: Rochford Press, 1994, [6] + 87pp.
- 65. BURGE, Janet: "Mary Bosanquet (Fletcher), 1739-1815", Wesley Historical Society London and Home Counties Branch Bulletin, No. 49, Spring 1994, pp. 3-9.
- 66. CARTER, David: *James H. Rigg* [1821-1909], Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1994, 35pp.

- 67. CARTER, John: Extracts from the journal of John Carter of St Agnes and Kapunda, 1835-1907 a Cornish Methodist cousin Jack; including his autobiography covering the years 1835-1879 and a transcription of his journal relating to his return visit to Cornwall in 1884, transcription and introduction by Frank Carpenter, Cornish Methodist Historical Association, Occasional Publication, No. 24, Carharrack: the Association, 1994, 36pp.
- 68. COLLINS, Vicki Tolar: "Perfecting a woman's life: Methodist rhetoric and politics in *The account of Hester Ann Rogers*", Auburn University Ph.D. thesis, 1993, 292pp.
- 69. DAWES, Stephen B.: Adam Clarke: Methodism's first Old Testament scholar [1760-1832], Cornish Methodist Historical Association, Occasional Publication, No. 26, Carharrack: the Association, 1994, 36pp.
- 70. DYKES, Eric William: "John Fernley, Victorian Methodist, philanthropist and businessman" [1796-1874], Wesley Historical Society North Lancashire District Branch Bulletin, No. 20, Summer 1994, pp. 3-11.
- 71. EDWARDS, Michael Stone: Purge this realm: a life of Joseph Rayner Stephens [1805-79], London: Epworth Press, 1994, xvii + 219pp.
- 72. FORSAITH, Peter S.: John Fletcher, vicar of Madeley [1729-85], Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1994, 43pp.
- 73. GARD, Albert Ivor: *Letters to Theo* [reminiscences of a Methodist minister, born 1920, in Great Britain, Jamaica and Guyana], Plymouth: printed by E.J. Rickard Ltd., 1994, 162pp.
- 74. GENTRY, Peter W.: *The Countess of Huntingdon* [1707-91], Peterborough: Foundery Press, 1994, 34pp.
- 75. GOODRIDGE, Jonathan Brooks: Why am I in paradise? A "Great War" diary, J.B. Goodridge: a story of people and places in the Dove Valley and Ely Fenland, 1914-1918 [as recorded in the diary of a Wesleyan Methodist probationer minister], edited and annotated by Ernest Noel Goodridge, Loughborough: Teamprint, 1994, xxiv + 127pp.
- 76. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: "Elizabeth Allen of Kirkoswald (1803-1850), Primitive Methodist female travelling preacher", Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 34, Autumn 1994, pp. 2-6.
- 77. HATCHER, Stephen George: William Clowes and the decade of evangelism, Second Chapel Aid Lecture, 1992, [no place: no publisher], 1993, 8pp.
- 78. ISHERWOOD, John: William Seward and the Wesleys, Birkenhead: Emmanuel Bible College [for] the Wesley Fellowship, [1994], 17 + [1] + 5pp.
- 79. LAMBERT, Frank: "Pedlar in divinity": George Whitefield and the transatlantic revivals, 1737-1770, Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1994, xii + 238pp.
- 80. McGONIGLE, Herbert: "Adam Clarke, Methodist saint and scholar" [1760-1832], Wesley Historical Society Cumbria Branch Journal, No. 33, Spring 1994, pp. 2-7.

- 81. MATTHEWS, John: "Amos: Rev Amos B. Matthews, a leading U.M. minister, 1842-1900", Heritage: the Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 4, No. 3, April 1994, pp. 4-30.
- 82. MOORE, Katharine: A particular glory: some chronicles of the Perronet family in eighteenth-century Shoreham [woven from fact and fiction], Shoreham: Darenth Press, 1994, 103pp.
- 83. MORGAN, Kenneth: "[Six] Methodist testimonials for Bristol collected by Charles Wesley in 1742", edited by Kenneth Morgan, *Reformation and revival in eighteenth-century Bristol*, edited by Jonathan Barry & Kenneth Morgan, Bristol Record Society's Publications, Vol. XLV, 1994, pp. 75-104.
- 84. PARKES, Adam C.W.: "Alexander Kilham and the foundation of the Methodist New Connexion" [1791-98], University of Leeds (University College of Ripon and York St John) B.A. dissertation, 1993, 54pp.
- 85. PAWSON, John: The letters of John Pawson (Methodist itinerant, 1762-1806): volume 1, to the Conference of 1794, edited by John Coates Bowmer & John Ashley Vickers, Peterborough: Methodist Publishing House on behalf of World Methodist Historical Society, 1994, [2] + vi + 175pp.
- 86. RATTENBURY, Harold Morley: Rat-rhyme: a screed, recording the lives of five members of one family who in four generations were all Methodist ministers [John, Henry Owen, John Ernest, Harold Burgoyne and Harold Morley Rattenbury], Arnside: printed by Arnprint, [1994], 32pp.
- 87. ROBERTS, John Eric: An incoherence of chapels and churches, preachers and preaching [reminiscences of Methodist life in West Yorkshire, outer London and Norfolk, by a local preacher, born 1907], East Molesey: Avon Books, 1993, [10] + 191pp.
- 88. ROGAL, Samuel J.: "Ladies Huntingdon, Glenorchy and Maxwell: militant Methodist women" [and their associations with John Wesley], *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXII, 1993-94, pp. 126-32.
- 89. SAMUEL, David: *No silver spoon: an autobiography* [of a Methodist local preacher, General Secretary of the Regnal League, and Kidderminster councillor, 1907-94], Cookley: printed by the Cookley Printers, 1993, iv + 96pp.
- 90. SHEPHERD, Victor A.: "From New Connexion Methodist to William Booth" [Booth's Methodist years, and his subsequent retention or repudiation of Methodist tradition], *Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers*, Vol. 9, 1993 (for 1991 and 1992), pp. 91-107.
- 91. SHORT, Colin Charles: "Joseph Odell and the Evangelists' Home" [for Primitive Methodism, 1888-1904], Wesley Historical Society West Midlands Branch Bulletin, Vol. 6, No. 4, Autumn 1994, pp. 52-6.
- 92. SHUTE, Waltham: *Navy blue & khaki* [reminiscences of a childhood in the National Children's Home, 1928-38, and of army service, 1938-50], [Burbage]: the author, 1992, [8] + 123pp.

- 93. SPENCE, Nigel A.: "Joseph Rayner Stephens: he hath done what he could" [1805-79], Looking back at Stalybridge, edited by Marjorie Alice Lock, [Ashton-under-Lyne]: Libraries and Arts Committee, Tameside Metropolitan Borough, 1989, pp. 34-47.
- 94. TAYLOR, Paul & MELLOR, Howard: Travelling man: a tribute to the life and ministry of the Reverend Dr Arthur Skevington Wood [1916-93, including three of his writings], Calver: Cliff College Publishing & the Wesley Fellowship, 1994, 125pp.
- 95. TOPPING, Frank: Laughing in my sleep: an autobiography [of a Methodist minister, entertainer and broadcaster, born 1937], London: Hodder & Stoughton, 1993, x + 230pp.
- 96. TRAVELL, John: "The necessity of God": the message and ministry of Leslie D. Weatherhead [1893-1975], The Congregational Lecture, 1994, London: Congregational Memorial Hall Trust (1978) Limited, 1994, [4] + 32pp.
- 97. WISBEY, Harry Lewis: *My mini memoirs* [of a Methodist minister, born 1905], [Blackpool: the author, 1994], [11]pp.
- 98. ZIESLER, John Anthony: "Kenneth Grayston" [born 1914, an appreciation of his career as Methodist minister and biblical scholar], *Epworth Review*, Vol. 21, No. 2, May 1994, pp. 37-43.

See also Nos. 11, 15-18, 36-7, 41, 43-4, 46-7, 49, 111, 136-7, 146, 150, 153, 170.

#### THEOLOGY

- 99. BEBBINGTON, David William: "Holiness in nineteenth-century British Methodism", Crown and mitre: religion and society in northern Europe since the Reformation, edited by William Mungo Jacob & W. Nigel Yates, Woodbridge: Boydell Press, 1993, pp. 161-74.
- 100. BRYANT, Barry E.: "[Luis de] Molina, [Jacobus] Arminius, [John] Plaifere, [Thomas] Goad and [John] Wesley on human free-will, divine omniscience and middle knowledge", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 27, Spring-Fall 1992, pp. 93-103.
- 101. BUNDY, David: "Christian virtue: John Wesley and the Alexandrian tradition", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 26, No. 1, Spring 1991, pp. 139-63.
- 102. CAMPBELL, Ted Allen: "John Wesley and the Asian roots of Christianity", *Asia Journal of Theology*, Vol. 8, 1994, pp. 281-94.
- 103. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: A faithful witness: John Wesley's homiletical theology, Wilmore: Wesley Heritage Press, 1993, 237pp.
- 104. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: "John Wesley's assessment of Christian mysticism", *Lexington Theological Quarterly*, Vol. 28, 1993, pp. 299-318.
- COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: "John Wesley's critical appropriation of early German Pietism", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 27, Spring-Fall 1992, pp. 57-92.

- 106. COLLINS, Kenneth Joseph: "The motif of real Christianity in the writings of John Wesley", Asbury Theological Journal, Vol. 49, No. 1, Spring 1994, pp. 49-62.
- 107. ENGLISH, John Cammel: "John Wesley and some liberal strands in the Anglican tradition" [in the seventeenth and early eighteenth centuries], Methodism in its cultural milieu: proceedings of the centenary conference of the Wesley Historical Society in conjunction with the World Methodist Historical Society, held 26-30 July 1993 in Cambridge, England, edited by Timothy Stuart Alexander- Macquiban, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1994, pp. 13-33.
- 108. GRIDER, Joseph Kenneth: Entire sanctification: the distinctive doctrine of Wesleyanism, Kansas City: Beacon Hill Press, 1980, 147pp.
- GRIDER, Joseph Kenneth: A Wesleyan-holiness theology, Kansas City: Beacon Hill Press, 1994, 589pp.
- 110. JONES, Scott Jameson: "John Wesley's conception and use of scripture", Southern Methodist University Ph.D. thesis, 1992, 323pp.
- 111. KINKEL, Gary Steven: "The big chill: the theological disagreement which separated John Wesley and Count Zinzendorf", *Unitas Fratrum*, No. 27-28, 1990, pp. 89-112.
- 112. McCORMICK, Kelley Steve: "Theosis in Chrysostom and [John] Wesley: an eastern paradigm on faith and love", *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 26, No. 1, Spring 1991, pp. 38-103.
- 113. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: Responsible grace: John Wesley's practical theology, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1994, 416pp.
- 114. MADDOX, Randy Lynn: "[John] Wesley and the question of truth; or, salvation through other religions", *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 27, Spring-Fall 1992, pp. 7-29.
- 115. MARTIN, Troy Wayne: "John Wesley's exegetical orientation: East or West?", Wesleyan Theological Journal, Vol. 26, No. 1, Spring 1991, pp. 104-38.
- 116. MILLER, Kenneth H.: "Experiential Christianity and John Wesley's alternative to system-building", *Evangelical Journal*, Vol. 11, No. 2, Fall 1993, pp. 76-90.
- 117. RUNYON, Theodore H.: "[John] Wesley and right experience" [theological differences between the almost and the altogether Christian], *Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers*, Vol. 7, 1990 (for 1989), pp. 55-65.
- 118. RUPWATE, Daniel David: "The covenant theology of John Wesley", *Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers*, Vol. 9, 1993 (for 1991 and 1992), pp. 79-89.
- 119. STEELE, Richard Bruce: "Gracious affection" and "true virtue" according to Jonathan Edwards and John Wesley, Metuchen: Scarecrow Press, 1994, xxv + 423pp.

- 120. TRACY, Wesley Dwayne: "Economic policies and judicial oppression as formative influences on the theology of John Wesley", *Wesleyan Theological Journal*, Vol. 27, Spring-Fall 1992, pp. 30-56.
- 121. TRIPP, David Howard: "Clement of Alexandria and the Wesley brothers", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 113-16.
- 122. TYSON, John Horton: "Interdependence of law and grace in John Wesley's teaching and preaching", University of Edinburgh Ph.D. thesis, 1991, vii + 251pp.
- 123. WAINWRIGHT, Geoffrey: "Reason and religion: a Wesleyan analogue to Grundtvig on modernity and the Christian tradition" [a comparative study of John Wesley and Nikolai Frederik Severin Grundtvig from the perspective of the place of reason, experience, scripture and tradition in the engagement between Christianity and modernity], *Heritage and prophecy: Grundtvig and the English-speaking world*, edited by Arthur Macdonald Allchin, David Jasper, Jens Holger Schjørring & Kenneth Stevenson, Norwich: Canterbury Press, 1994, pp. 191-214.
- 124. WALKER, G. Clinton: "John Wesley's doctrine of justification in relation to two classical Anglican theologians: Richard Hooker and Lancelot Andrewes", Baylor University Ph.D. thesis, 1993, 241pp.
- 125. WITHERINGTON, Ben: "Praeparatio evangelii: the theological roots of [John] Wesley's view of evangelism", *Theology and evangelism in the Wesleyan heritage*, edited by James Cecil Logan, Nashville: Kingswood Books, 1994, pp. 51-80.

See also Nos. 15, 58, 69, 80, 83, 96, 98, 126, 129-31, 138, 168, 175, 177.

#### **SACRAMENTS**

126. McADOO, Henry Robert: "A theology of the eucharist: Brevint and the Wesleys" [the influence of Daniel Brevint's *The Christian sacrament and sacrifice* (1673) on *Hymns on the Lord's Supper* (1745) by John and Charles Wesley], *Theology*, Vol. XCVII, 1994, pp. 245-56.

See also No. 41.

#### WORSHIP AND DEVOTION

- 127. COE, Bufford William: "Who gives me this wyfe?" [John Wesley's views on giving away of the bride], *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 151-5.
- 128. SCHMIDT, Leigh Eric: "Time, celebration and the Christian year in eighteenth-century evangelicalism" [with special reference to Scottish Presbyterians and English Methodists], Evangelicalism: comparative studies of popular Protestantism in North America, the British Isles and beyond, 1700-1990, edited by Mark Allan Noll, David William Bebbington & George A. Rawlyk, New York: Oxford University Press, 1994, pp. 90-109.

See also Nos. 118, 134, 144.

# HYMNOLOGY AND MUSIC

- 129. DALE, James: "Pure universal love thou art: Milton, Charles Wesley and the gospel of love" [theological parallels between John Milton and Charles Wesley's hymns], Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers, Vol. 5, 1987 (for 1986), pp. 1-17.
- 130. DALE, James: "Till all I am is lost in thine: Charles Wesley as mystic and visionary" [in his hymns], *Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers*, Vol. 8, 1991 (for 1988 and 1990), pp. 18-33.
- 131. TYSON, John Rodger: "The Lord of life is risen: theological reflections on [Charles Wesley's] Hymns for our Lord's resurrection (1746)", Charles Wesley Society Newsletter, Vol. 4, No. 1, May 1994, pp. 4-27.
- 132. WESLEY, Charles: *Hymns for Ascension-Day*, a facsimile of the first edition (1746), with introduction and notes by Steven T. Kimbrough; together with WESLEY, John & WESLEY, Charles: *Hymns of petition and thanksgiving for the promise of the Father* [i.e. *Hymns for Whitsunday*], a facsimile of the first edition (1746), with introduction and notes by Oliver Aveyard Beckerlegge, Madison: Charles Wesley Society, 1994, ix + 17, viii + 47pp.

See also Nos. 1, 10, 54, 56, 126, 128.

#### ITINERANT AND ORDAINED MINISTRY

- 133. BROWN, Roger Lee: "Parsons in perplexity: Methodist clergy in and around the Vale of Glamorgan, c. 1740-1811", Morgannwg, Vol. XXXVII, 1993, pp. 56-82.
- 134. BURDON, Adrian: "An exploration of the relationship between doctrinal expression and liturgical action as reflected in John Wesley's ordinations and the subsequent development of ministry in the Methodist Church of Great Britain", University of Manchester Ph.D. thesis, 1993, 285pp.
- 135. GRAHAM, Ena Dorothy: "Chosen by God: the female travelling preachers of early Primitive Methodism", Methodism in its cultural milieu: proceedings of the centenary conference of the Wesley Historical Society in conjunction with the World Methodist Historical Society, held 26-30 July 1993 in Cambridge, England, edited by Timothy Stuart Alexander-Macquiban, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1994, pp. 85-98.
- 136. O'NEILL, Joseph: "Jabez Bunting and the control of Wesleyan Methodism: the Warrenite controversy in the 1830s concerning itinerant training", *Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers*, Vol. 4, 1984, pp. 1-12.

See also Nos. 76, 86, 146.

#### LAY MINISTRY

137. BURGE, Janet: "Impudent women: the women preachers of early Methodism" [with special reference to Sarah Crosby, Mary Bosanquet, Mary Barritt, and to John Wesley's attitude to women preachers], *Epworth Review*, Vol. 21, No. 2, May 1994, pp. 93-102.

- 138. ENGLISH, John Cammel: "Dear sister: John Wesley and the women of early Methodism", *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXIII, 1994-95, pp. 26-33.
- 139. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: "The local preacher: the origin and early development of Methodist lay preaching in County Durham" [in the late eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries], *Durham County Local History Society Bulletin*, No. 52, May 1994, pp. 3-18.
- 140. MUIR, Elizabeth: "Methodist women preachers: an overview" [of developments in England and Canada during the eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries], Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers, Vol. 6, 1987, pp. 46-57.
- 141. PARKER, Alan: "The history of the L[ocal] P[reachers] M[utual] A[id] A[ssociation]: an interim perspective" [1849-1994], Heritage: the Journal of the East Midlands Branch of the Wesley Historical Society, Vol. 4, No. 4, October 1994, pp. 5-23.

See also Nos. 62, 65, 68, 87-9, 147, 169, 175.

## **BUILDINGS AND FINANCE**

- 142. EDE, Janet, VIRGOE, Norma & WILLIAMSON, Tom: *Halls of Zion: chapels and meeting-houses in Norfolk*, Norwich: Centre of East Anglian Studies, University of East Anglia, 1994, 69pp.
- 143. ROYAL COMMISSION ON THE HISTORICAL MONUMENTS OF ENGLAND: An inventory of Nonconformist chapels and meeting-houses in the North of England [Cheshire, Cumberland, Durham, Lancashire, Northumberland, Westmorland, Yorkshire], [compiled by] Christopher F. Stell, London: HMSO, 1994, xxii + 348pp.
- 144. TUCKER, Karen Beth Westerfield: "Plain and decent: octagonal space and Methodist worship" [in eighteenth-century England], *Studia Liturgica*, Vol. 24, 1994, pp. 129-44.

See also Nos. 5, 7, 19.

#### HOME MISSIONS

- 145. GOODWIN, Charles H.: Cries of anguish, shouts of praise: the development of Wesleyan revivalism, 1739-1818, Cannock: the author, 1994, [2] + 62pp.
- 146. GOODWIN, Charles H.: "James Caughey's challenge to Wesleyan concepts of ministry and church growth, 1841-1846", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 141-50.

See also Nos. 58, 77, 79, 91, 125.

# **OVERSEAS MISSIONS**

147. BENNETT, Christi-An C.: "Women's work: the role of women in Wesleyan Methodist overseas mission in the nineteenth century", *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXII, 1993-94, pp. 229-36.

- 148. BILLINGTON, Louis: "To America we will go: British Methodist preachers in the United States, 1800-60", *American studies: essays in honour of Marcus Cunliffe*, edited by Brian Holden Reid & John White, Basingstoke: Macmillan, 1991, pp. 44-63.
- 149. MACQUIBAN, Timothy Stuart Alexander: "Attitudes in the British [Methodist] press to Italy up to 1861", Methodism in its cultural milieu: proceedings of the centenary conference of the Wesley Historical Society in conjunction with the World Methodist Historical Society, held 26-30 July 1993 in Cambridge, England, edited by Timothy Stuart Alexander-Macquiban, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1994, pp. 53-60.
- 150. STEPHENS, William Peter: "The British origins of the Italian Methodist Church" [1860-63, with special reference to the contributions of William Arthur, Richard Green and Henry Piggott], *Epworth Review*, Vol. 21, No. 3, September 1994, pp. 95-105.

See also Nos. 16, 27, 32, 73.

#### POLITICAL IMPACT

- 151. APPLEBY, Cedric J.: "Marching as to war: Cornish Methodists and the Great War" [part 1], Journal of the Cornish Methodist Historical Association, Vol. 8, No. 4, 1994, pp. 96, 101-7.
- 152. GROTH, Eileen Lesley: "Christian radicalism in Britain, 1830-1850", University of Cambridge Ph.D. thesis, 1993, [10] + 418pp.
- 153. SHORT, Colin Charles: "William Udy Bassett and the 1902 Education Act", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 119-21.
- 154. SMITH, Leonard: Religion and the rise of Labour: Nonconformity and the Independent Labour movement in Lancashire and the West Riding, 1880-1914, Keele: Ryburn Publishing, 1993, 190pp.
- 155. SUKHRAJ, Harold: "[Elie] Halévy, [Edward] Thompson, [Eric] Hobsbawm and the political influence of Methodism: an inquiry into the historiography of British Methodism" [with special reference to the early nineteenth century], Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers, Vol. 5, 1987 (for 1986), pp. 19-40.

See also Nos. 25, 71, 89, 93.

## SOCIAL WITNESS

- 156. BUTLER, David: "Good news to the London poor: a comparison of the philanthropy of John Wesley and Richard Challoner (1691-1781), Vicar Apostolic of the London District", *Epworth Review*, Vol. 21, No. 1, January 1994, pp. 109-17.
- 157. ELI, R. George: Social holiness: John Wesley's thinking on Christian community and its relationship to the social order, New York: Peter Lang, 1993, 133pp.

- 158. HYNSON, Leon Orville: "[John] Wesley's Thoughts upon slavery: a declaration of human rights", Methodist History, Vol. XXXIII, 1994-95, pp. 46-57.
- 159. McELLHENNEY, John Galen: "Two critiques of wealth: John Wesley and Samuel Johnson assess the machinations of mammon", *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXII, 1993-94, pp. 147-59.
- 160. PHILPOT, Terry: Action for children: the story of Britain's foremost children's charity [formerly the National Children's Home, founded in 1869], Oxford: Lion Publishing, 1994, 191pp.

See also Nos. 70, 71, 89, 92-3, 120, 127.

#### EDUCATIONAL AND YOUTH WORK

- 161. ASHMORE, Richard L.: "[John] Wesley and the child", Wesley Historical Society North-East Branch Bulletin, No. 61, March 1994, pp. 4-13.
- 162. MILBANK, Douglas: Years of change: a history of Southlands College, 1970-1985, [London]: printed by Roehampton Institute Reprographics Dept., [1994], [4] + ii + 133pp.
- 163. WATSON, Nigel: *Brontë House: the first sixty years, 1934-1994* [of the Woodhouse Grove preparatory school], Apperley Bridge: the School, 1994, 76pp.
- 164. WATSON, Nigel: In hortis reginae: the story of Queenswood School, 1894-1994, London: James & James, 1994, 244pp.

See also Nos. 66, 153, 160.

#### CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND MEDICINE

- 165. HAAS, J.W.: "John Wesley's views on science and Christianity: an examination of the charge of antiscience", *Church History*, Vol. 63, 1994, pp. 378-92.
- 166. RAPP, Dean Reginald: "The reception of Freudianism by British Methodists during the pyschoanalytic craze of the 1920s", *Fides et Historia*, Vol. 25, Summer 1993, pp. 23-46.
- 167. YORTY, Thomas H.: "The English Methodist response to [Charles] Darwin reconsidered" [with special reference to the *London Quarterly Review*, 1860-88], *Methodist History*, Vol. XXXII, 1993-94, pp. 116-25.

#### LITERARY AND CULTURAL INFLUENCE

168. BRANTLEY, Richard Estes: Coordinates of Anglo-American Romanticism: Wesley, Edwards, Carlyle and Emerson [the Lockean philosophical theology of John Wesley and Jonathan Edwards, as reflected in Wesley's abridgment of Edwards's Religious affections (1746), and its influence on Thomas Carlyle and Ralph Waldo Emerson], Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 1993, xi + 207pp.

- 169. KRUEGER, Christine L.: The reader's repentance: women preachers, women writers and nineteenth-century social discourse [the contribution of the female preaching tradition, with special reference to British Methodist women preachers of the late eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries, to the literary empowerment of women, as reflected in the social discourse of Hannah More, Charlotte Elizabeth Tonna, Elizabeth Gaskell and George Eliot], Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1992, xii + 350pp.
- 170. MILBURN, Geoffrey Eden: "A Methodist artist rediscovered: H.E. Tidmarsh, 1855-1939", *Proceedings of the Wesley Historical Society*, Vol. 49, 1993-94, pp. 208-21.
- 171. WOLLEN, Roger A.: The Church and the artist: works in the Methodist Collection of Twentieth-Century Christian Art, London: Methodist Church Division of Education and Youth, 1993, 36pp.

See also Nos. 64, 94-5, 98.

#### PHYSICAL OPPOSITION

172. BIGGS, Barry John: "The persecution of Lincolnshire Methodists" [in the eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries], *Journal of the Lincolnshire Methodist History Society*, Vol. 4, No. 8, Autumn 1994, pp. 153-64.

See also No. 63.

#### LITERARY OPPOSITION AND PORTRAYALS

- 173. GLEN, Robert: "The fate of John Wesley in English satiric prints" [of the eighteenth century], Methodism in its cultural milieu: proceedings of the centenary conference of the Wesley Historical Society in conjunction with the World Methodist Historical Society, held 26-30 July 1993 in Cambridge, England, edited by Timothy Stuart Alexander- Macquiban, Oxford: Applied Theology Press, 1994, pp. 35-43.
- 174. GLEN, Robert: "Man or beast? English Methodists as animals in 18th century satiric prints", *Connecticut Review*, Vol. XV, No. 2, Fall 1993, pp. 83-100.

See also Nos. 63, 175.

# RELATIONS WITH OTHER CHURCHES

- 175. BROWN-LAWSON, Albert: John Wesley and the Anglican evangelicals of the eighteenth century: a study in co-operation and separation, with special reference to the Calvinistic controversies, Edinburgh: Pentland Press, 1994, xvii + 410pp.
- 176. JACKMAN, Edward: "The interaction between John Wesley and the Roman Catholic Church", *Canadian Methodist Historical Society Papers*, Vol. 9, 1993 (for 1991 and 1992), pp. 41-9.

177. WESLEY, John: John Wesley's writings on Roman Catholicism, selected, arranged and edited by Oliver Aveyard Beckerlegge, London: Protestant Truth Society, [1994], 148pp.

See also Nos. 41, 66, 90, 105, 107, 111, 124, 156.

CLIVE D. FIELD

[The compiler is indebted to the following for suggesting and/or verifying a number of references: Mrs J. Banks, Mr G. E. Milburn, Rev Dr W. Parkes, Mr E. A. Rose, Mr J. P. Tuck, and Dr J. A. Vickers.]